REQUEST FOR PROPOSAL

FOR

SELECTION OF AGENCY SUPPLY OF HORDING, BANNER, PAMPHLETS & STANDEES, VINYL, STICKERS FOR BIHAR SKILL DEVELOPMENT MISSION (BSDM)



RFP No: BSDM/Hording, Banner-RFP-132/2024 Date: 22.08.2024

BIHAR SKILL DEVELOPMENT MISSION (BSDM)
DEPARTMENT OF LABOUR RESOURCES
GOVERNMENT OF BIHAR,

A-WING, 5TH FLOOR, NIYOJAN BHAWAN, PATNA- 800001

Email Id: biharskilldevelopmentmission@gmail.com

Website: www.skillmissionbihar.org

Contents

SECTION	[- I	4
1. LET	FER INVITIG e-TENDER (Letter of Invitation)	4
1.1 T	ender Schedule/Timelines and Instructions:	5
1.2 e	-Tendering Process Related Instructions:	8
1.3 D	Pisclaimer	9
Section II	1	0
2. Instru	actions to Bidders	10
2.1	Brief background of BSDM	10
2.2	Definitions	12
2.3	Conflict of Interest and Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices	12
2.4	Eligibility	13
2.5	General Considerations	13
2.6	Cost of Preparation of Proposal	13
2.7	Language	13
2.8	Documents comprising the proposal	13
2.9	Only One Proposal	13
2.10	Proposal Validity	14
2.11	Extension of Validity Period.	14
2.12	Sub-Contracting/Consortium/Joint-Venture	14
2.13	Earnest Money Deposit	14
2.14	Technical Proposal Format and Content	14
2.15	Financial Proposal	15
2.16	Taxes	15
2.17	Confidentiality	16
2.18	Amendment to "RFP"	16
2.19	Bid Preparation.	16
2.20	Withdrawal of Bid	16
2.21	Modification of Proposal	16
2.21	Disqualification	17
2.22	Correction of Errors.	17
2.23	Award	17
2.24	Performance Guarantee (PG)	17
2.25	Limitation of Liability	18
2.26	Change Orders and Contract Amendments	18

	2.27	Interpretation	18
	2.28	Entire Agreement	18
	2.29	Amendment	18
	2.30	Non-waiver	18
	2.31	Severability	19
	2.32	Governing Law	19
	2.33	Force Majeure	19
	2.34	Termination Clauses:	20
	2.35	Disputes Resolution	22
	2.36	INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS	23
S	Section III		.24
	3. Evaluat	ion and Eligibility Criteria	24
	3.1 Prel	iminary Eligibility Criteria	25
	3.2 Tec	hnical Evaluation Criteria	25
	3.3 Fina	uncial Bid Evaluation: (Least Cost Method based Selection)	26
S	Section IV		.27
	4. Terms of	of Reference	27
	4.1 Bro	ad Scope of Work	27
	4.2 Key	activities (tentative only not exhaustive)	27
	4.3 Con	nmencement of Services	27
	4.4 Peri	od of assignment and Extension thereof	27
	4.5 Pay	ment Schedule	28
	4.6 Pay	ments to the Bidder	28
S	Section V		.30
5	5. Bid Subm	ission Forms and Annexures	30
	5.1 Propos	sal Submission Letter	30
	5.2 FORM	I TECH-1	32
	5.3 FORM	I TECH-2	33
	5.4 FORM	I TECH-3:	34
	5.4 FORM	I TECH-4 (CA Certificate)	36
	5.5 Annex	ure-I (AFFIDAVIT)	37
		ure-II (POA)	

Bihar Skill Development Mission (BSDM)

Department of Labour Resources, Government of Bihar A-Wing, 5th Floor, Niyojan Bhawan, Bailey Road, Patna-800001

Phone: 0612-2528455 Fax: 0612-2535004

Email: biharskilldevelopmentmission@gmail.com Website: www.skillmissionbihar.org

Notice Inviting Request for Proposal

RFP No: BSDM/Hording, Banner-RFP-132/2024

Date- 22.08.2024

Principal Secretary, Dept. of Labour Resources, Govt. of Bihar-cum- CEO, Bihar Skill Development Mission (BSDM), invites proposals (**Two Bid System**) from reputed and experienced (**Outdoor promotion**) **Agencies** (hereafter referred as 'Agencies') to undertake hording, banner, pamphlets & standees, vinyl, stickers **related activities** for Bihar Skill Development Mission (BSDM).

Kindly note that the selection of agency under this RFP will not guarantee allocation of work and BSDM will assume no liability or cost towards it. BSDM makes no commitments, express or implied, that this process will result in a business transaction between anyone.

Document Fee and Tender Processing Fee: All Applicants have to pay a **non-refundable** Document Fee of Rs. 5,000/- (Rupees Five Thousand only) and Tender Processing Fee of Rs. 590.00 (Five Hundred Ninety only) **through e-payment mode** (i.e. NEFT/RTGS/Credit Card/Debit Card) on E-Proc Portal.

Earnest Money Deposit (EMD): An EMD of Rs. 1,00,000/- (One Lakh) only, **through e-payment mode** (i.e. NEFT/RTGS/Credit Card/Debit Card) on E-Proc Portal, well before the last date/time for submission/uploading of offer/Bid, failing which the bid will be rejected. This EMD will be non-interest bearing and refundable. If the selected bidder fails to submit the requisite performance guarantee or to execute the agreement, this EMD will be forfeited.

The Proposal has to be submitted through online mode on https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in and can be searched by clicking the Tab "Tender" on home page of above website and then going to Latest Tender by searching Department Name as "Labour Resources Department".

The Proposal has to be submitted in online mode containing following cover stage-

A) Technical Bid Open Stage and B) Cost Bid Open Stage

The application procedure, eligibility criteria, evaluation methodology, terms and conditions and the scope of work are detailed in this RFP which can be seen or downloaded from the "e-Procurement Portal https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in and departmental website: http://www.skillmissionbihar.org. The RFP will be available to download from the above websites from 22.08.2024. The Pre-bid meeting will be held on 03:00 PM of 02.09.2024 (both physically and virtually). The last date for uploading of proposal/bid will be 23.09.2024 up to 15.00 Hrs. Technical Bid will be opened on or after 23.09.2024 post 16:00 Hrs. The Evaluation of Bids will be under Least Cost System. Please refer RFP document for complete details.

The undersigned reserves the right to issue addendum/corrigendum/modification or to amend any or all conditions of this RFP Document or to accept or reject any or all proposal(s) or to cancel the whole of this RFP at any stage without assigning any reason thereof and no bidder shall have any cause of action or claim against the undersigned for the same.

Mission Director, Bihar Skill Development Mission, Department of Labour Resources, Govt. of Bihar

SECTION - I

1. LETTER INVITIG e-TENDER (Letter of Invitation)

(Through e-Procurement Mode only) (https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in)

Tender Notice No: BSDM/Hording, Banner RFP- 132/2024 Date: 22.08.2024

Proposals (**Two Bid System**) are invited from reputed and hording, banner, pamphlets & standees, vinyl, stickers Agencies (hereafter referred as 'Agencies') to undertake IEC awareness related activities for Bihar Skill Development Mission (BSDM).

1.1 Tender Schedule/Timelines and Instructions:

SN	Activity	Date/Time : Duration	
1.	Online Sale/Download date of	From 22.08.2024 (https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in)	
	Tender documents		
2.	Last Date of sending Pre-Bid	29.08.2024up to 15.00 Hrs. on	
	queries by e-mail	biharskilldevelopmentmission@gmail.com	
3.	Date, Time and Place of Pre-Bid	Bihar Skill Development Mission # A-Wing, 5th Floor, Niyojan	
	Meeting	Bhawan, Bailey Road, Patna-800001, on 03:00 PM of 02.09.2024.	
		A Virtual Link will also be given on the E-mail address provided	
		by interested bidders in the pre-bid format. Bidder may choose to	
		join either physically or virtually.	
4.	Publishing of Pre-Bid queries	Latest by 06.09.2024 on best effort basis at e-proc website/BSDM	
	response	website	
5.	Last Date/Time for submission/	23.09.2024 up to 15.00 Hrs. (https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in)	
	uploading of offer/Bid		
6.	Date & time for opening of	On or after 23.09.2024 post 16:00 Hrs. (https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in)	
	Technical Bid		
7.	Date and time for Technical	Date and time for Technical Presentation and demonstration shall be	
	Presentation and demonstration.	communicated later	
0	Einanaial Did Onanina Data and	Post Completion of Technical Evaluation, at e-proc portal, as per	
8.	Financial Bid Opening Date and Time	decision of competent authority.	
9.		Least Cost Selection Method	
10.	Bidding in Consortium/Joint Venture	NO	
11.	Bid Proposal Validity	180 days from the date of opening of bid	
12.	Agreement Period	06 Months from the date of signing of contract	
14.	rigicement i criou	oo wonds from the date of signing of contract	
13.	Contact person/Nodal Officer	Mission Director	
	for queries	Email: biharskilldevelopmentmission@gmail.com	
		contact no: 9431881162	

- Detailed descriptions and instructions for submitting the proposal can be downloaded from e-tender website (https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in).
- **Return of EMD:** The EMD of unsuccessful bidders will be returned after execution of agreement with successful agency or completion of Bid validity period whichever is earlier.
- Bids along with necessary online payments (Tender Processing Fee, Document Fee and EMD) must be submitted through e-Procurement portal (https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in) before the date and time specified in the NIT/RFP. The department/Tendering Authority doesn't take any responsibility for the delay / Non-Submission of Tender / Non Reconciliation of online Payment caused due to Non availability of Internet Connection, Network Traffic/ Holidays or any other reason."
- The bidders shall submit their eligibility and qualification details, Certificates as mentioned in section etc., in the online standard formats given in e-Procurement web site (https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in) at the respective stage only.
- The bidder is expected to carefully examine all the instructions, guidelines, terms and condition and formats of the RFP. Failure to furnish all the necessary information as required by the RFP or submission of a proposal not substantially responsive to all the requirements of the RFP shall be at bidder's own risk and may be liable for rejection. Bidders are advised to study the RFP document carefully. Submission of bid shall be deemed to have been done after careful study and examination of the tender document with full understanding of its implications.
- The bidders should ensure that all the required documents as mentioned in the tender document are submitted/ uploaded along with the bid and in the prescribed format only. The bidder shall upload the scanned copies of all the relevant certificates, documents etc., in support of their eligibility criteria / technical bids and other certificate /documents in the e-Procurement (https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in). This will be bidder's sole responsibility to ensure that all required documents have been uploaded and all uploaded documents, when downloaded must be legible/readable failing which their bid will be rejected. Hence it is advised that all the documents should be properly scanned and uploaded.
 - ❖ BSDM shall carry out the evaluation solely based on the uploaded certificates/documents in the e-Procurement system
 - ❖ BSDM will notify the bidders for submission of original hardcopies of the uploaded documents, if required.
- The bidder shall sign on the supporting statements, documents, certificates and on being uploaded by him, owning responsibility for their correctness/authenticity. The bidder shall attach all the required documents for the specific tender after uploading the same during the bid submission as per the tender notice and bid document.
- Conditional Bids shall be out-rightly rejected.
- Validity of Bids: Minimum 180 days from Last date of Bid submission.
- **Pre-Bid Meeting:** BSDM shall receive and respond to Pre-Bid queries of prospective bidders as per the scheduled date and time as mentioned in the above Table of Tender Schedule. The bidders are requested to send their consolidated queries to the e-mail address, as specifically mentioned in the above table, **only once and within stipulated time as mentioned**. Further queries sent by the bidders or queries sent at the last moment, may not be entertained.

BSDM will host a Pre-Bid meeting as per the scheduled date and time as mentioned in the above table of Tender Schedule in this RFP. BSDM may incorporate any changes in the RFP based on

acceptable suggestions received in pre-bid queries. The decision of BSDM regarding acceptability or rejection of any suggestion or modification requested, shall be final in this regard and shall not be called upon to question under any circumstances. The response to the queries shall be conveyed by way of hosting amendments/ clarifications on the websites (https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in) and/or (www.skillmissionbihar.org) and no bidders/participant would be intimated individually about the responses of BSDM.

Only one representative with due authorization from prospective bidder shall be allowed to participate in the pre-bid meeting.

A Virtual Link will also be given on the E-mail address provided by interested bidders in the pre-bid format. Bidder may choose to join either physically or virtually.

The purpose of the pre-bid meeting is to provide the prospective bidders with information regarding the business process of BSDM, the RFP and the project requirements and to provide each bidder with an opportunity to seek clarifications regarding any aspect of the RFP and the Project.

Note: The queries should necessarily be submitted in the following format with editable file (in word or excel only) only, else the queries may not be entertained by BSDM:

Organization Name: Designation:		Name of representative: E Mail Address:		
S.N.	RFP Document reference, Section and Page No.	Content of RFP requiring clarification(s)	Points of clarification(s)	

• For support related to e-tendering process, bidders may contact at following address:

"e- Procurement HELP DESK Mjunction Services Ltd, RJ Complex, 2nd Floor, Canara Bank Campus, Khajpura, Ashiana Road, PS: Shastri Nagar, Patna-800014. "**Toll Free Number: 1800 572 6571**" Email ID: eproc2support@bihar.gov.in.

- Corrigendum/ Addendum/ amendments if any, will be published on the departmental website http://www.skillmissionbihar.org and e-Procurement, Bihar https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in itself. All such corrigendum/ addendum/ amendments shall be binding on all the bidders. The bidders are also advised to visit the aforementioned website on regular basis for checking of corrigendum/ addendum/ amendments, if any.
- Kindly note that the selection of agency under this RFP will not guarantee allocation of work and BSDM will assume no liability or cost towards it. BSDM makes no commitments, express or implied, that this process will result in a business transaction between anyone.

SD/-Mission Director, Bihar Skill Development Mission Department of Labour Resources, Government of Bihar

1.2 e-Tendering Process Related Instructions:

Submission of Proposals Through electronic mode only:

- 1. The bidder shall submit his bid/tender on e-Procurement platform at www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in.
- 2. The bidder must have the Class II/III Digital Signature Certificate (DSC) with signing + Encryption, and User-id of the e-Procurement website before participating in the e-Tendering process. The bidder may use their DSC if they already have. They can also take DSC from any of the authorized agencies. For user-id they have to get registered themselves on e-Procurement Portal https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in submit their bids online on the same. Offline bids shall not be entertained by the Tender Inviting Authority for the tenders published in e-procurement platform.
- 3. The bidders shall submit their eligibility and qualification details, Technical bid, Financial bid etc., in the online standard formats given in e-Procurement web site at the respective stage only. The bidders shall upload the scanned copies of all the relevant certificates, documents etc., in support of their eligibility criteria / technical bids and other certificate /documents in the e-Procurement web site. The bidder shall digitally sign on the supporting statements, documents, certificates, uploaded by him, owning responsibility for their correctness / authenticity. The bidder shall attach all the required documents for the specific tender after uploading the same during the bid submission as per the tender notice and bid document.
- 4. All the required documents should be attached at the proper place as mentioned in the e-forms otherwise the tender of the bidder will be rejected.
- 5. Tender Processing Fee (TPF), Document Fee and EMD to be paid through e-Payment mode (i.e NEFT / RTGS, Credit / Debit Card & Net Banking) only.

Note: "Bids along with necessary online payments must be submitted through e-Procurement portal www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in before the date and time specified in the NIT/RFP. The department / Tendering Authority doesn't take any responsibility for the delay / Non-Submission of Tender / Non-Reconciliation of online Payment caused due to Non-availability of Internet Connection, Network Traffic / Holidays or any other reason."

- 6. The tender opening will be done online only.
- 7. Any **Corrigendum/Addendum** or date extension notice will be given on the e-Procurement Portal https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in only.
- 8. For support related to e-tendering process, bidders may contact at following address"e- Procurement HELP DESK Mjunction Services Ltd, RJ Complex, 2nd Floor, Canara Bank Campus, Khajpura, Ashiana Road, PS: Shastri Nagar, Patna-800014. "Toll Free Number: 1800 572 6571" Email ID: eproc2support@bihar.gov.in.

1.3 Disclaimer

- i. The information contained in this Request for Proposal document (RFP) or subsequently provided to bidders, whether verbally or in documentary or any other form by or on behalf of the Tenderer or any of their employees or advisers, is provided to bidders on the terms and conditions set out in this RFP and such other terms and conditions subject to which such information is provided.
- ii. This RFP is not an agreement and is neither an offer nor invitation by the BSDM to the prospective bidders or any other person. The purpose of this RFP is to provide interested parties with information that may be useful to them in the formulation of their Proposals pursuant to this RFP. This RFP includes statements, which reflect various assumptions and assessments arrived at by the Tenderer in relation to the Project. Such assumptions, assessments and statements do not purport to contain all the information that each bidder may require. This RFP may not be appropriate for all persons, and it is not possible for the Tenderer, its employees or advisers to consider the objectives, technical expertise and needs of each party who reads or uses this RFP. The assumptions, assessments, statements and information contained in this RFP, may not be complete, accurate, adequate or correct. Each bidder should, therefore, conduct its own investigations and analysis and should check the accuracy, adequacy, correctness, reliability and completeness of the assumptions, assessments and information contained in this RFP and obtain independent advice from appropriate sources.
- 111. Information provided in this RFP to the bidders is on a wide range of matters, some of which depends upon interpretation of law. The information given is not an exhaustive account of statutory requirements and should not be regarded as a complete or authoritative statement of law. The Tenderer accepts no responsibility for the accuracy or otherwise for any interpretation or opinion on the law expressed herein.
- iV. The Tenderer, its employees and advisers make no representation or warranty and shall have no liability to any person including any bidder under any law, statute, rules or regulations or tort, principles of restitution or unjust enrichment or otherwise for any loss, damages, cost or expense which may arise from or be incurred or suffered on account of anything contained in this RFP or otherwise, including the accuracy, adequacy, correctness, reliability or completeness of the RFP and any assessment, assumption, statement or information contained therein or deemed to form part of this RFP or arising in any way in this selection process.
- V. The Tenderer also accepts no liability of any nature whether resulting from negligence or otherwise, caused arising from reliance of any bidder upon the statements contained in this RFP. The Authority may in its absolute discretion, but without being under any obligation to do so, update, amend or supplement the information, assessment or assumption contained in this RFP.
- Vi. The issue of this RFP does not imply that the Tenderer is bound to select a bidder or to appoint the selected bidder, as the case may be, for the Project and the Tenderer reserves the right to reject all or any of the Proposals without assigning any reasons whatsoever.
- Vii. The bidder shall bear all its costs associated with or relating to the preparation and submission of its Proposal including but not limited to preparation, copying, postage, delivery fees, expenses associated with any demonstrations or presentations which may be required by the Tenderer or any other costs incurred in connection with or relating to its Proposal. All such costs and expenses will remain with the bidder and the Tenderer shall not be liable in any manner whatsoever for the same or for any other costs or other expenses incurred by an bidder in preparation of submission of the Proposal, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Selection Process.

Section II

2. Instructions to Bidders

2.1 Brief background of BSDM

In Bihar a comprehensive and long-term strategy for skill development is being developed by the Government of Bihar. Accordingly, the Bihar Skill Development Mission (BSDM) has been constituted with the vision to increase the capacity & capability of the system to deliver quality skill training and professional knowledge to the youth to enhance their employability and bridge the skill deficit with a view to meet the growing demand for skilled manpower.

Objectives of the Mission:

- 1. To facilitate generation of adequate employment opportunities through a policy framework.
- 2. To encourage and facilitate skill training for youth of Bihar.
- 3. To monitor generation of employment in different sectors.
- 4. To facilitate launching of training programs for both uneducated and educated unemployed persons for up- gradation of their skills.
- 5. To formulate area and trade specific strategies for maximizing employment opportunities on a sustainable basis in the State supported by private sector.
- 6. To facilitate a coordinated approach in achieving the above objectives for maximizing the benefits over time and space and in reaching out the needlest sections of the population.
- 7. Management of skill development agenda of the State of Bihar.

2.2 Definitions

- "BSDM" means Bihar Skill Development Mission
- "Client" means the implementing agency of SANKALP Scheme in State of Bihar i.e. the Bihar Skill Development Mission, a Society formed under Department of Labour Resources, Government of Bihar that signs the Contract for the Services with the selected Bidder.
- "Contract" means a legally binding written agreement signed between the Client and the Bidder and includes all the attached documents listed thereon.
- "Day" means a calendar day.
- "State Government" means the Government of Bihar.
- "Registration" means a unique ID of a person whose name, address etc. are registered on BSDM portal.
- "Placement" means a candidate obtaining a letter of traineeship/apprenticeship or employment within stipulated days (as per BSDM norms) of his completing a specific course and thereafter having a minimum prescribed proof of salary or compensation
- "LOA" means the Letter sent by client to the selected bidder before the legal agreement. LOI and LOA may be used interchangeably.
- "Proposal/Bid" means the Technical Proposal and the Financial Proposal of the bidder in response to the RFP.
- "Proposal due date" means the date of opening of the Technical bid.
- "RFP" means the Request for Proposal prepared by the Client for the selection of a reputed and experienced **Public Relations Agency** to undertake **Public Relations related activities** for Bihar Skill Development Mission (BSDM).
- "Services" means the work to be performed by the Bidder pursuant to the Contract.

2.3 Conflict of Interest and Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices

The selected Bidder shall not receive any remuneration in connection with the assignment except as provided in the Agreement. The Bidder and its affiliates shall not engage in consulting activities that conflict with the interest of the BSDM under the contract. It should be the requirement of the consultancy contract that the Bidders should provide professional, objective and impartial advice and at all times hold the BSDM interest paramount, without any consideration for future work, and that in providing advice they avoid conflicts with other assignments and their own corporate interests. Bidders shall not be hired for any assignment that would be in conflict with their prior or current obligations to the BSDM, or that may place them in a position of being unable to carry out the assignment in the best interest of the client.

- A. The Bidder has an obligation to disclose to BSDM any situation of actual or potential conflict that impacts its capacity to serve the best interest of its Client. Failure to disclose such situations may lead to the disqualification of the Bidder or the termination of its Contract.
- B. The Agency shall strictly avoid conflicts with other assignments/jobs or their own corporate interest and shall disclose to BSDM all actual and potential conflicts of interest that exist, arise or may arise in the course of performing the services after it becomes aware of that conflict.

C. Corrupt and Fraudulent Practices:

BSDM will reject a proposal for award if it determines that the bidder recommended for award, or any of its personnel, or its agents or, vendors and/or their employees, has, directly or indirectly, engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, coercive, or obstructive practices in competing for the contract in question; For the purposes of this provision, the terms are set forth as follows:

- (i) "Corrupt practice" is the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence improperly the actions of another party;
- (ii) "Fraudulent practice" is any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation;
- (iii) "Collusive Practice" is an arrangement between two or more parties designed to achieve an improper purpose, including to influence improperly the actions of another party;
- (iv) "Coercive Practice" is impairing or harming, or threating to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence improperly the actions of a party;
- (v) "Obstructive Practices" is deliberately destroying, falsifying, altering, or concealing of evidence material to the investigation or making false statements to BSDM in order to materially impede an investigation into allegations of a corrupt, fraudulent, collusive or coercive practices; and or threating, harassing, or intimidating any party to prevent it from disclosing its knowledge of matters relevant to the investigation or from pursuing the investigation.

2.4Eligibility

• It will be the Bidder's responsibility to ensure that it meets the eligibility requirement as mentioned under RFP document.

2.5 General Considerations

• In preparing the Proposal, the Bidder is expected to examine the RFP in detail. Material deficiencies in providing the information requested in the RFP may result in rejection of the Proposal.

2.6 Cost of Preparation of Proposal

• The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its Proposal, and BSDM shall not be responsible or liable for those costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the selection process. BSDM is not bound to accept any proposal and reserves the right to annul the selection process at any time prior to Contract award, without thereby incurring any liability to the Bidder.

2.7 Language

• The Proposal, as well as all correspondence and documents shall be written in English Language Only.

2.8 Documents comprising the proposal

• The Proposal shall comprise all the Tech Forms and supporting and has to be properly scanned and uploaded on e-proc portal.

2.9 Only One Proposal

• The Bidder shall submit only one Proposal.

2.10 Proposal Validity

- The Bidder's Proposal must remain valid for at least 180 days after the Proposal submission deadline. A bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the BSDM as non-responsive bid.
- In exceptional circumstances, prior to the expiration of the bid validity period, the BSDM may request bidders to extend the period of validity of their Bids. The EMD shall also be extended for a corresponding period. A bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its bid security i.e. EMD. A bidder granting the request shall not be required or permitted to modify its bid. The request and the responses shall be made in writing.

2.11 Extension of Validity Period

- BSDM will make its best effort to complete the processing within the proposal's validity period. However, should the need arise, BSDM may request, in writing, all Bidder who submitted Proposals prior to the submission deadline to extend the Proposal's validity.
- If the Bidder agrees to extend the validity of its Proposal, it shall be done without any change in the original Proposal.
- The Bidder has the right to refuse to extend the validity of its Proposal in which case such Proposal will not be further evaluated.

2.12 Earnest Money Deposit

- Every bidder participating in the bidding process must furnish the required earnest money deposit and in the form as specified in the Notice Inviting RFP.
- Refund of EMD: The EMD of unsuccessful bidders shall be refunded soon after final acceptance of bid and award of contract.
- EMD of Successful Bidder: EMD of the successful bidder will be returned on submission of the Performance Guarantee as mentioned in the RFP.
- Forfeiture of EMD: The EMD taken from the bidder shall be forfeited in the following cases:-
 - When the bidder withdraws or modifies his bid proposal after opening of bids.
 - When the bidder does not execute the agreement after placement of order within the specified time.
 - When the bidder does not deposit the required Performance Guarantee after the issuance of Letter of Award/ work order.

2.13 Technical Proposal Format and Content

- Technical Proposal shall not include any financial bid information. Technical Proposal containing financial bid information shall be declared non-responsive. All Technical Bid Documents should be properly scanned, arranged and uploaded on portal.
- The Bidder is required to submit a Complete Technical Proposal using the Standard Forms provided in the RFP.
- The bidders should ensure that all the required documents as mentioned in the tender document are submitted/ uploaded along with the bid and in the prescribed format only. The bidder shall upload the scanned copies of all the relevant certificates, documents etc., in support of their eligibility criteria / technical bids and other certificate /documents in the e-Procurement web site (https://www.eproc2.bihar.gov.in). This will be bidder's sole responsibility to ensure that all required documents have been uploaded and all uploaded

documents, when downloaded must be legible/readable failing which their bid will be rejected. Hence it is advised that all the documents should be properly scanned and uploaded.

- NO Hard Copy of any Documents: No Documents, whatsoever it may be, has to be submitted in hard copy. Failure to comply the same may result in rejection of Bid.
- Bidder shall submit all the required documents as mentioned in the annexure including Tech Forms. It should be ensured that various formats mentioned in this RFP should be adhered to and no changes in the format should be done.
- The bids submitted by telex/telegram/fax/e-mail/hard-copy etc. shall not be considered. No correspondence will be entertained on this matter.
- BSDM shall not be responsible for any delay or non-receipt/ non delivery/Non-uploading/ Non downloading/ corrupt files/ non legible when downloaded, of the documents. No further correspondence on the subject will be entertained.

2.14 Financial Proposal

- The Financial Proposal shall be prepared using the **Standard online Forms only**, the tentative format of which is provided in the RFP for reference only. It shall include all costs associated with the assignment including all travel, lodging, boarding, communication (mobile and landline), computers and consumables as required for the project etc. State will not bear any cost other than the lump-sum fee mentioned in the financial proposal.
- Please note that any scanning and then up-loading of financial bid is strictly prohibited. The financial bid format shared under this RFP is for reference only. The financial bid will have to be submitted as per standard on-line format (E-proc) only.
- The Resources has to follow the working hours, working days and Holidays of Government of Bihar. However, resource shall be available on a holiday if so is required by BSDM. No extra payments will be made for working on extended hours/Saturdays/Sundays/Holidays to meet the committed/required time schedules.

2.16 Taxes

- The Bidder shall be responsible for meeting all tax liabilities, if any, arising out of the Contract.
- The income tax etc., if applicable, shall be deducted at source from the payment to the Selected Bidder as per the law in force at the time of execution of contract.
- If there would be any increase in the taxes (direct/indirect/local), levies, duties, and fee etc. whatsoever, and other charges during tenure of contract, the financial burden of the same shall be borne by the bidder. Increase in taxes on account of change in law, GST shall be borne by the BSDM.

2.17 Confidentiality

- From the time the Proposals are opened to the time the Contract is awarded, the Bidder should not contact BSDM on any matter related to its Technical and/or Financial Proposal. Information relating to the evaluation of Proposals and award recommendations shall not be disclosed to the Bidders who submitted the Proposals or to any other party not officially concerned with the process, until the publication of the Contract award information.
- Any attempt by shortlisted Bidders or anyone on behalf of the Bidder to influence improperly the Client in the evaluation of the Proposals or Contract award decisions may result in the rejection of its Proposal
- Notwithstanding the above provisions, from the time of the Proposals" opening to the time of Contract award publication, if a Bidder wishes to contact BSDM on any matter related to the selection process, it should do so only in writing.

2.18 Amendment to "RFP"

• At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Proposal, subsequent to the pre offer meet, the BSDM may, for any reason, whether at its own initiative or in response to clarifications requested by a Bidder, modify the "RFP" document by the issuance of Addendum/ Amendment and posting it on the Official Website. In order to afford the Bidders a reasonable time for taking an amendment into account, or for any other reason, the BSDM may, in its sole discretion, extend the Proposal Due Date.

2.19 Bid Preparation

• The Bidder shall be responsible for all cost associated with the preparation of its Bid and its participation in the selection process. BSDM shall not be responsible nor in any way liable for such cost, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the selection process. Please note that the BSDM reserves the right to reject all or any of the offers without assigning any reason whatsoever.

2.20 Withdrawal of Bid

• The Bidder shall be responsible for all cost associated with the preparation of its Bid and its participation in the selection process. BSDM shall not be responsible nor in any way liable for such cost, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the selection process. Please note that the BSDM reserves the right to reject all or any of the offers without assigning any reason whatsoever and cancel the RFP.

2.21 Modification of Proposal

- The Bidder is not permitted to alter or modify its Proposal in any way after the proposal submission deadline. While evaluating the Proposals, the Client will conduct the valuation on the basis of the uploaded Technical and Financial Proposals. However, BSDM may seek clarification on the information.
- Please note that any scanning and then up-loading of financial bid is strictly prohibited. The financial bid format shared under this RFP is for reference only. The financial bid will have to be submitted as per standard on-line format (E-proc) only.

2.22 Disqualification

The bid is liable to be disqualified if:

- Not submitted/ uploaded in accordance with this document.
- During validity of the bid or its extended period, if any, the bidder increases its quoted prices. During the bid process, if a bidder indulges in any such deliberate act as would jeopardize or unnecessarily delay the process of bid evaluation and finalization.
- Bid uploaded in incomplete form or not accompanied by bid security amount/all requisite documents.
- Bidder submits conditional bids.
- Bidder indulges in canvassing in any form to win the contract.
- Bidder sub-contracts any part of the project to or employs the goods or services of any of the parties having interest in the project.

2.23 Correction of Errors

- I. Activities and items described in the Technical Proposal but not priced in the Financial Proposal, shall be assumed to be included in the prices of other activities or items, and no corrections are made to the proposal.
- II. BSDM will (a) correct any computational or arithmetical errors, and (b) adjust the prices if they fail to reflect all inputs included for the respective activities or items in the Technical Proposal. In case of discrepancy between (i) a partial amount (sub-total) and the total amount, or (ii) between the amount derived by multiplication of unit price with quantity and the total price, or (iii) between words and figures, the former will prevail.

2.24 Award

- After issuance of LOI by BSDM, the selected bidder shall submit Performance Bank Guarantee and shall sign the contract with BSDM within 15 days. BSDM shall then issue the letter of award to the selected bidder and promptly notify the other shortlisted Bidders.
- Failure to comply required eligibility in stipulated period, BSDM will be at liberty to invite next qualified bidder for award of the project.

2.25 Performance Guarantee (PG)

- Within 15 days from the date of Letter of Invitation (LOI) from BSDM, the successful Bidder company/firm shall furnish the Performance Guarantee (PG) of Rs. 1,00,000/-, by way of DD/FDR/NSC/Performance Bank Guarantee issued by one of the Nationalized/Scheduled Banks in India for the due performance of the Assignment in acceptable form to BSDM.
- A. The PG submitted will be for 12 months.
- B. Refund of PG: The PG shall be refunded within six months from the date of successful completion of the assignment.
- C. Forfeiture of PG: PG shall be forfeited in the following cases:
 - I. When any terms and condition of the contract is breached.
 - II. When the selected Bidder fails to commence the services or fails to provide deliverables after partially executing the purchase/work order

2.26 Limitation of Liability

• Limitation of Liability: In no event shall either party be liable for consequential, incidental, indirect, or punitive loss, damage or expenses (including lost profits). The selected bidder shall not be liable to the other hereunder or in relation hereto (whether in contract, tort, strict liability or otherwise) for more than the value of the fees to be paid (including any amounts invoiced but not yet paid) under this Agreement.

2.27 Change Orders and Contract Amendments

- BSDM may at any time order the selected bidder through Notice, to make changes within the general scope of the Contract in case of services to be provided by the selected bidder.
- If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the selected bidder's performance of any provisions under the Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or in the Delivery and Completion Schedule, or both, and the Contract shall accordingly be amended. Any claims by the selected bidder for adjustment under this clause must be asserted within thirty (30) days from the date of the selected bidder's receipt of the BSDM's order. The rate-contract enclosed in the Financial Bid (proportionately escalated) will be used to calculate the cost of the additional work/ change request.

2.28 Interpretation

• If the context so requires it, singular means plural and vice versa.

2.29 Entire Agreement

• The contract upon execution will constitute the entire agreement between the BSDM and the Selected bidder and supersedes all communications, negotiations and agreements (whether written or oral) of parties with respect thereto made prior to the date of Contract.

2.30 Amendment

 No amendment or other variation of the Contract shall be valid unless it is in writing, is dated, expressly refers to the Contract, and is signed by a duly authorized representative of each party thereto.

2.31 Non-waiver

- Subject to the condition below, no relaxation, forbearance, delay, or indulgence by either party in enforcing any of the terms and conditions of the Contract or the granting of time by either party to the other shall prejudice, affect, or restrict the rights of that party under the Contract, neither shall any waiver by either party of any breach of Contract operate as waiver of any subsequent or continuing breach of Contract.
- Any waiver of a party's rights, powers, or remedies under the Contract must be in writing, dated, and signed by an authorized representative of the party granting such waiver, and must specify the right and the extent to which it is being waived.

2.32 Severability

• If any provision or condition of the Contract is prohibited or rendered invalid or unenforceable, such prohibition, invalidity or unenforceability shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provisions and conditions of the Contract.

2.33 Governing Law

• The Contract shall be governed by and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Bihar State/the Country (India) and under the jurisdiction of Patna Court.

2.34 Force Majeure

Definition:

- For the purposes of this Agreement, "Force Majeure" means an event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party, and which makes a Party's performance of its obligations hereunder impossible or so impractical as reasonably to be considered impossible in the circumstances, and includes, but is not limited to, war, riots, civil disorder, earthquake, fire, explosion, storm, flood or other adverse weather conditions, strikes, lockouts or other industrial action (except where such strikes, lockouts or other industrial action are within the power of the Party invoking Force Majeure to prevent), confiscation or any other action by government agencies.
- Force Majeure shall not include (i) any event which is caused by the negligence or intentional action of a Party or agents employees thereof, nor (ii) any event which a diligent Party could reasonably have been expected to both (A) take into account at the time of the conclusion of this Agreement and (B) avoid or overcome in the carrying out of its obligations hereunder
- Force Majeure shall not include insufficiency of funds or failure to make any payment required hereunder
- The Force Majeure would be applied to Patna Districts which have been so stated by Director, BSDM in writing; is part of Government of Bihar directives and is agreed by Bidder.
- BSDM will decide the eventuality of Force Majeure which will be binding on both the parties.

No breach of Agreement:

• The failure of a Party to fulfil any of its obligations hereunder shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this Agreement in so far as such inability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected by such an event has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures, all with the objective of carrying out the terms and conditions of this Agreement. The Bidder shall not be liable for forfeiture of its PG or/ and NSC, if and to the extent that it's delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the Contracts the result of the Force Majeure.

Measures to be taken:

• A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall take all reasonable measures to remove such Party's inability to fulfil its obligations hereunder with a minimum of delay.

- A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall notify the other Party of such event as soon as possible, and in any event not later than fourteen (14) days following the occurrence of such event, providing evidence of the nature and cause of such event, and shall similarly give notice of the restoration of normal conditions as soon as possible.
- The Parties shall take all reasonable measures to minimize the consequences of any event of Force Majeure.

Extension of time:

Any period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Agreement, complete any action or task, shall
be extended for a period equal to the time during which such Party was unable to perform such
actions a result of Force Majeure.

Consultation:

• Not later than thirty (30) days after the Bidder has, as the result of an event of force majeure, become unable to perform a material portion of the Services, the Parties shall consult with each other with a view to agreeing on appropriate measures to be taken in the circumstances.

2.35 Termination Clauses:

Termination for Default:

- BSDM may, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of contract, by a written notice of default of at least 30 days sent to the selected bidder, terminate the contract in whole or in part provided a cure period of not less than 30 days is given to the selected bidder to rectify the breach:
- If the selected bidder fails to deliver any or all quantities of the service within the time period specified in the contract, or any extension thereof granted by BSDM; or
- If the selected bidder fails to perform any other obligation under the contract within the specified period of delivery of service or any extension granted thereof; or
- If the selected bidder, in the judgment of the BSDM, is found to be engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the contract.
- If the selected bidder commits breach of any condition of the contract
- If BSDM terminates the contract in whole or in part, amount of Performance Security may be forfeited. The decision of CEO, BSDM will be final and conclusive in this regard.

Termination for Insolvency:

BSDM may at any time terminate the Contract by giving a written notice of at least 30 days to the
selected bidder, if the selected bidder becomes bankrupt or otherwise insolvent. In such event,
termination will be without compensation to the selected bidder, provided that such termination will
not prejudice or affect any right of action or remedy that has accrued or will accrue thereafter to
BSDM.

Termination for Convenience:

- BSDM, by a written notice of at least 30 days sent to the selected bidder, may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The Notice of termination shall specify that termination is for BSDM's convenience, the extent to which performance of the selected bidder under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.
- In such case, BSDM will pay for all the pending invoices as well as the work done till that date by the Bidder.
- Depending on merits of the case the selected bidder may be appropriately compensated on mutually agreed terms for the loss incurred by the contract if any due to such termination.

Termination by BSDM:

- BSDM may at any time terminate the Contract by giving a written notice of at least thirty (30) days written notice of termination to the Bidder, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events, terminate this Agreement if:
- The Bidder fails to remedy any breach hereof or any failure in the performance of its obligations hereunder, as specified in a notice of suspension, within thirty
- (30) days of receipt of such notice of suspension or within such further period as the BSDM may have subsequently granted in writing;
- The Bidder becomes insolvent or bankrupt or enters into any agreement with its creditors for relief of debt or take advantage of any law for the benefit of debtors or goes into liquidation or receivership whether compulsory or voluntary;
- The Bidder fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration proceedings.
- The Bidder submits to the BSDM a statement which has a material effect on the rights, obligations or interests of the BSDM and which the Bidder knows to be false:
- Any document, information, data or statement submitted by the Bidder in its Proposals, based on which the Bidder was considered eligible or successful, is found to be false, incorrect or misleading; or As the result of Force Majeure, the Bidder is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days

Termination by Bidder:

The Bidder may, by not less than one month (30 days) written notice to the BSDM, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events, terminate this Agreement if:

• The BSDM is in material breach of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement and has not remedied the same within fifteen (15) days (or such longer period as the Bidder may have subsequently agreed

in writing) following the receipt by the BSDM of the Bidder's notice specifying such breach;

- If there are more than 2 un-paid invoices and BSDM fails to remedy the same within 45days of the submission of the last un-paid invoice.
- As the result of Force Majeure, the Bidder is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than sixty (60) days; or
- The BSDM fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration.

Payment upon Termination:

• Upon termination of this Agreement all pending payments due till the date of the termination of the contract will be made by BSDM to the Bidder within 30 days of the contract termination.

Suspension:

The BSDM may, by written notice of suspension to the Bidder, without any obligation (financial or otherwise) suspend all the payments to the Bidder here under if the Bidder shall be in breach of this Agreement or shall fail to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement, including the carrying out of the Services; provided that such notice of suspension:

- shall specify the nature of the breach or failure, and
- Shall provide an opportunity to the Bidder to remedy such breach or failure within a period not exceeding thirty (30) days after receipt by the Bidder of such notice of suspension.

Cessation of rights and obligations:

Upon termination of this Agreement or upon expiration of this Agreement, all rights and obligations of the Parties hereunder shall cease, except:

- Such rights and obligations as may have accrued on the date of termination or expiration,
- The obligation of confidentiality set forth in RFP.

Cessation of Services:

Upon termination of this Agreement by notice of either Party to the other the Bidder shall, immediately upon dispatch or receipt of such notice, take all necessary steps to bring the Services to a close in a prompt and orderly manner and shall make every reasonable effort to keep expenditures for this purpose to a minimum.

2.36 Disputes Resolution

Amicable Settlement:

The parties shall use their best efforts to settle amicably all disputes arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or the interpretation thereof. In the event a dispute, differences or claim arises in connection with the interpretation or implementation of this agreement, the aggrieved party shall issue a written notice setting out the Dispute/differences or claim to the other party, parties shall first attempt to resolve such dispute through mutual consultation. If the dispute is not resolved as aforesaid within 15 days from the date of receipt of written notice, the matter will be referred to CEO, BSDM, who will take decision within 30 days after such reference. If the dispute is still not resolved the matter will be referred for Arbitration.

Arbitration:

In case the dispute is not resolved, any party may issue a notice of reference, invoking resolution of disputes through arbitration in accordance with the provisions of the Arbitration Conciliation Act, 1996. The arbitral proceedings shall be conducted by a sole arbitrator that may be appointed with the consent of Parties to such dispute. If there is no agreement among the parties to the identity or appointment of such sole arbitrator within 30 days of issue of notice of reference, then the arbitral proceedings will be conducted by a panel of three arbitrators, one arbitrator to be appointed by BSDM and other appointed by Bidder and the third arbitrator to be mutually appointed by the other two arbitrators in accordance with provisions of Arbitration and Conciliation Act, 1996. Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted in and the award shall be made in English language. Arbitration proceedings shall be conducted at Patna and following are agreed.

- The arbitration award shall be final and binding on the Parties, and the Parties agree to be bound thereby and to act accordingly.
- The arbitrator may award to the Party that substantially prevails on merit, its costs and reasonable expenses (including reasonable fees for counsel).
- When any dispute is under arbitration, except for matters under dispute, the Parties shall continue to
 exercise their remaining respective rights and fulfil their remaining respective obligations under this
 Agreement.

2.37 INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

- 1. The Intellectual Property Rights in respect of all the deliverables like creative works for hording, banner, pamphlets & standees, vinyl, stickers. etc (by whatever name called), developed and delivered here under by the selected bidder, will vest entirely with the BSDM.
- 2. Each party hereby undertakes to inform the other party of any violation of Intellectual Property Rights or its unlawful use, under prevalent laws of the land. Further, each of the party herein, agrees to co-operate with the other to the extent possible in the process of investigating such cases of any violation of Intellectual Property Rights or its unlawful use and taking legal action against the said infringement.

By executing agreement, the selected bidder undertakes as below:

1. We, the selected bidder, understands that Intellectual Property in the context of BSDM program shall refer to all such patents, trademarks, copyrights in respect of any hardware, software, product documentation, design document, or any other document, whether in printed or in electronic, digital or any other format which is an integral part of the hardware/software or is supplied along with such products which forms the subject matter of the BSDM or its skill development programs. Intellectual Property also includes Course name, Course material, content, methodology, assignments, question papers, educational and promotional content, whether in printed or in electronic, digital or any other format and all business data generated during the period of skill development center operations and creatives etc. developed and delivered to BSDM hereunder by the selected bidder.

- 2. We understand that, the candidate or other data collected in course of our operations shall be the exclusive property of BSDM and we will not share/disclose these data with anyone except as permitted by BSDM in writing.
- 3. We shall take appropriate technical and organizational measures against unauthorized or unlawful processing of the personal data/ or of other data collected in course of our operations, its accidental loss, destruction, or damage.
- 4. We hereby undertake to inform the BSDM of any violation of Intellectual Property Rights or its unlawful use, under prevalent laws of the land. Further, we, agree to cooperate with the BSDM to the extent possible in the process of investigating such cases of any violation of Intellectual Property Rights or its unlawful use and taking legal action against the said infringement.
- 5. Upon expiration or termination of this Agreement, whichever is earlier, we agree that-
- a. We shall not make any claim on the Trade Name, Trademarks, Service Marks, Logo, etc. of the BSDM nor shall it use any trade name, mark, logo which is deceptively or confusingly similar to those belonging to the BSDM,
- b. We shall desist from using the trade names, marks, stationery or other documentation issued by the BSDM embodying the intellectual property of the BSDM.
- c. We will return to the BSDM or certify in writing to the BSDM as destroyed all copies of the intellectual property, in whole or in part, in any form, including partial copies, updates or modifications of the intellectual property received from the BSDM or made in connection with this Agreement.

Section III

3. Evaluation and Eligibility Criteria

The Tender committee of BSDM will evaluate the RFP in three stages as per following.

- (a) The committee will first undertake the **evaluation** of the **preliminary eligibility criteria** and along with reference to completeness of the proposals and whether the proposals are generally in order. Proposals found to be non-responsive for any reason or not meeting the minimum eligibility criteria, as specified in this RFP will be rejected and not included for further Technical and Financial evaluation.
- (b) The committee will then undertake a detailed **Technical Evaluation** of the technical proposals based on their responsiveness to the evaluation criteria, sub criteria, etc. During the evaluation, the committee may ask the bidder for clarification during the time schedule mentioned in the RFP.
- (c) Finally, the committee will evaluate the financial bids of the technically qualified bidders and based on the **Least Cost Method**, the selection of the successful bidder will be done.

3.1 Preliminary Eligibility Criteria

SN	Basic Requirement	Specific Requirement	Evidence Documents Required	Support ing docs require d
1	Document Fee & EMD	Through e-payment only as stipulated in the Tender Notice	-	-
2	Company Registration	proprietor, partnership or Limited	Certificate/LLP2008 certificate/Society Registration Certificate.	
3	Turnover from services	The Agency must have earned a fee from Outdoor Advertisement at least of Rs.07 crore (Rupees Seven Crore Only) during the three previous financial years i.e FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22 & FY 2022-23.	Copy of Audited Profit & Loss Statement and Balance sheet for FY FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22 & FY 2022-23. A Certificate from chartered accountant certifying that the Bidder has a fee at least of Rs.7 crore (Rupees Seven Crore Only) during the three previous financial years for FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22 & FY 2022-23.	5.4 TECH- 4
	Profit and Net-Worth Certificate	The Agency should have Net Profit and positive Net Worth during	Copy of Audited Profit & Loss Statement and Balance sheet for FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22 & FY 2022-23.	5.4 TECH- 4

		previous three Financial Years i.e FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22 & FY 2022-23.	A Certificate from chartered accountant certifying that the Bidder has a Net Profit and positive Net Worth during previous three Financial Years for FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22 & FY 2022-23.	
4	Project Experience	The Agency should have worked with at least two Govt Depts./ PSU/ Govt clients/MNCs during last three Financial Years (i.e FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22 & FY 2022-23.) for supply of hording, banner, standee, flex with satisfactory performance.	order/certificate of completion	5.2 TECH- 1
5	PAN & GST	The agency should have a valid PAN and GST Registration in India	Copy of PAN card and GST Registration certificate	
6	Blacklisting	The agency should not have been blacklisted by any Central/State Government departments/ Undertakings	Self-Certification	Annexur
7	Payroll	Manpower of payroll min 50 manpower Current Year	FP & ESIC Payment & Challan Copy attached	

^{*}Any bid failing to meet the above stated eligibility criteria shall be summarily rejected and will not be considered for further evaluation.

3.2 Technical Evaluation Criteria

SN	Criteria	Max Marks	Marking Category
1	Industry Experience	30	 30 Marks: Experience more than 10 years 20 Marks: Experience more than 5 years upto 10 years
	Hording / banner / standee / flex/ Vinyl Sunboard/ Pamphlet		• 7 Marks: for experience between 2 years upto 5 years (Copy of Work order/certificate of completion)
2	Clientele (during last 7 years) Govt/ PSU segment/ Renowned MNCs	20	 20 Marks: More than 10 clients 10 Marks: More than 5 clients upto 10 clients 5 Marks: Min.2 clients upto 5 clients (Copy of Work order/certificate of completion)
3	The bidder should have Average Annual turnover of minimum INR 07 Crore or more in last three financial years during 2020-21 to 2022-23.		 20 Marks: For more than Rs.15 Crore 10 Marks: For more than Rs. 10 Crore upto Rs.15 crore 5 Marks: Min.Rs.7 Crore upto Rs.10 Crore CA Certificate with UDIN
4	Single work order minimum value of 2 cr. (Rs. Two crore Only) last 5 FY Year.	20	8 marks for 1 work order of 2 Cr and 3 marks each for additional work order of 2 Cr (maximum 4 additional work orders) Work order & Completion certificate must be attached
5	Approach Methodology	10	• 10 Marks

*The bidders will be called for a detailed presentation on each of the above criteria, at a date and time provided by BSDM, in order to facilitate a comprehensive evaluation of their respective proposals. In case of non-attendance of bidders in the presentation, the bid shall be given '0' (zero) marks on technical evaluation.

Bidders, whose bids are responsive, based on minimum qualification criteria as in Preliminary Eligibility Criteria and score at least 75 marks (out of 100) from the technical evaluation criteria would be considered technically qualified.

The technical score would be calculated for each Bidder by the Client and all the Bidders who get at least 75 marks out of 100 would be considered for financial evaluation. Bidders who get a technical score of less than 75 out of 100 would not be considered for the financial evaluation.

3.3 Financial Bid Evaluation: (Least Cost Method based Selection)

A fixed price fee to be quoted for the entire scope of work as per financial bid format as below. Prices quoted should be inclusive of all fees towards complete scope of work, all taxes, duties, levies, license fees, excluding GST and shall also include all expenses incurred for the execution of the contract such as travel expenses, transportation expenses, other expenses, office expenses, out of pocket expenses etc. along with margin. GST will be paid extra. Conditional Financial Bid shall be out-rightly rejected.

Please note that BSDM is not giving any commitment or guarantee for assignment of work for all the items mentioned below. The assignment/work will be given on "as and when required basis" for the items tentatively mentioned below:

Commercial Bid: (Just for reference, not to be filled and uploaded with Technical Bid) Please refer and upload online financial bid format on e-proc.

The lowest financial bid will be evaluated on the basis of total of unit cost as below:

SI. No	Size of the Design (approx.)	Size/ Duration/Quantity.	Unit Cost (Incl of all taxes)
		Package 1	
1.	Hoarding rental in Patna(non-lit)	Per sq. ft.	
2.	Hoarding rental in Patna(front lit)	Per sq. ft.	
3.	Hoarding rental in city/district	Per sq,ft.	
4.	town(non-lit) Hoarding rental in city/district town(front-lit)	Per sq. ft.	
5.	Hoarding rental at block level(non-lit)	Per sq. ft.	
6.	Hoarding rental at block level(front-lit)	Per sq. ft.	
7.	Hoarding fixing charges	Per sq. ft.	
8.	Flex / Banner	Per sqft	
9.	Vinyl with 3 mm Sunboard	Per sqft	
10.	Vinyl with 5 mm Sunboard	Per sqft	
		Package 2	
1.	Pamphlets- 11 inch X 17 inch (Glossy Multicolour)	Per 1000 Pc.	
2.	Pamphlets- 12 inch X 18 inch (Glossy Multicolour)	Per 1000 Pc.	
3.	Pamphlets - A4 (Glossy Multicolour)	Per 1000 Pc.	
4.	Pamphlets – A5 (Glossy Multicolour)	Per 1000 Pc.	
5.	Pamphlets – A6 (Glossy Multicolour)	Per 1000 Pc.	

Package 1 and Package 2 will have weightage of 70% and 30% respectively and final financial score will be arrived at as below:

 $FS(f) = (0.7*Total\ Package1\ score) + (0.3*Total\ Package2\ score)$. Only rates equal to or below DAVP approved rate for Hoarding rental and IPRD rate or below for all other items will be considered for evaluation. Agency having least FS(f) score will be awarded the project.

Only unit cost to be quoted in financial bid format.

Section IV

4. Terms of Reference

4.1 Scope of Work

The objective of the assignment is to develop and execute overall Publicity Strategy for Bihar Skill Development Mission

4.2 Key activities (tentative only not exhaustive)

- The hoardings will be required to be displayed at prominent locations with good visibility such as marketplaces, main roads, junctions, bus stands, in front of the office of the District Magistrate/ District Collector/BDO/ Government ITIs, other important offices of Government of Bihar, etc. for proper visibility of Government campaigns/schemes.
- Expected work quantum is around 50 hoardings and 5 lakh pamphlets which however may increase or decrease based on actual requirement at the time of implementation.
- The selected agency should have its own printing and assembling facility and no subletting will be allowed. Inspection of the facility will be done by authorities assigned by BSDM and a satisfactory visit report is mandatory for the agency to commence work.
- BSDM, Government of Bihar will specify the size and locations of the hoardings for its campaigns as per the requirements and budget of the campaign. However, preference will be given to hoardings located in prime locations.
- The hoarding should be erected on the iron girders with the iron structure for the flex in such a manner that it is strong enough to withstand all hazards to the maximum extent possible. Such structure erected should have all the required permission/authorization etc., if any from the local concerned governing authorities.
- The Height of the hoarding must be above 10 ft. from the ground and may increase proportionally to larger size Hoarding.
- The instructions issued from time to time in this regard will be binding on the agencies.
- In case of any injury to any person(s) during erection, mounting or fall of the hoarding/structure after its display, the client will not be responsible in any manner for the same. The Agency shall be responsible for any such loss.
 - BSDM will provide available necessary information, data, reports and other documents required for accomplishing the objective of the assignment. However, the professionals of the agency will have to regularly visit field operations for additional information, photographs etc.

4.3 Commencement of Services

• The date for the commencement of services is within 30 calendar days of contract signing.

4.4 Period of assignment and Extension thereof

- The project duration will be of 3 months however the rates will be valid for one year during which additional work may be given to the agency on mutual agreement.
- The project duration/ contract period may further be extended upon mutual agreement of both the parties subject to same terms and conditions.

4.5 Payment Schedule

- 40 % Payment of completion of 1/3rd of the deliverables.
- 40 % Payment of completion of 2/3rd of the deliverables.
- 20% Payment on Completion of Entire Work.

All Payments will be made after Invoice submission by the agency and satisfactory verification report of the work completed.

4.6 Payments to the Bidder

- Bidder will follow the invoicing process as mentioned above under payment schedule. The type of reports/ deliverables format will be finalized at project inception or with time to time interaction with BSDM.
- The invoice will be assessed and if there is no objection in terms of performance, deliverable or invoice value, is raised in 35 days from the invoice date by the BSDM, the invoice and the deliverables will be deemed accepted by the BSDM, and will be good for payment.
- BSDM will then pay to Bidder in next 15 days.

4.7 Penalty

• Penalty of 3% per week to levied for delay incompletion of the project beyond 3 Months and grace period of 15 days. The decision of CEO, BSDM in these respects will be final and conclusive.

Bid Submission Forms and Annexures

The bidders are expected to respond to the RFP using the forms given in this section with all supporting documents.

Proposal shall comprise of following forms:

Form 1: Covering Letter with Correspondence Details

Technical Proposal checklist:

Tech 1: Bidder's Organization and Experience.

Tech 2: Past work experience, Overall Organization strength Description of the Approach & Methodology and detailed Work Plan for Performing the Assignment.

Tech 3: Details of the bidder organization and eligibility related information

Tech 4: CA Certificate

Annexure I: Affidavit

Annexure II: Power of Attorney in favour of Authorised Representative. "Board Resolution may also be accepted"

Section V

5. Bid Submission Forms and Annexures

5.1 Proposal Submission Letter

(should be filled, scanned and uploaded)	
On the letter head) Location, Date}	
o:	
The CEO Bihar Skill Development Mission A-wing, 5 th Floor, Niyojan Bhawan, Bailey Road, Patna-01	
Dear Sir,	
With reference to your RFP document dated, we, having examined elevant documents and understood their contents, hereby submit our Technical and Financial Proposal e-proc and as per standard online forms) for selection as an agence	(through
(Name of RFP). The Proposal is unconditional and	
inqualified. We are submitting our Proposal as [name of the Bid anderstand you are not bound to accept any Proposal you receive. Further:	der]. We

- 1. We acknowledge that Client will be relying on the information provided in the Proposal and the documents accompanying the Proposal for selection of the bidder, and we certify that all information provided in the Proposal and in the supporting documents is true and correct, nothing has been omitted which renders such information misleading; and all documents accompanying such Proposal are true copies of their respective originals.
- 2. This statement is made for the express purpose of appointment as the PR agency for the aforesaid Project.
- 3. We shall make available to Client any additional information it may deem necessary or require for supplementing or authenticating the Proposal.
- 4. We acknowledge the right of Client to reject our application without assigning any reason or otherwise and hereby waive our right to challenge the same on any account whatsoever.
- 5. We certify that in the last 3 (three) years, we have neither failed to perform on any assignment or contract, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award against the Bidder, nor been expelled from any project, assignment or contract by any public authority nor have had any assignment or contract terminated by any public authority for breach on our part.
- 6. We hereby declare that:
 - A. We have examined and have no reservations to the RFP, including any Addendum issued by the Authority;
 - B. We do not have any conflict of interest in accordance with the terms of the RFP;
 - C. We have not directly or indirectly or through an agent engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice, as defined in the RFP document, in respect of any tender or request for proposal issued by or any

- agreement entered into with Client or any other public sector enterprise or any Government, Central or State; and
- D. We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that no person acting for us or on our behalf will engage in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice.
- E. All the information and statements made in this Proposal are true and we accept that any misrepresentation contained in this Proposal may lead to our disqualification by BSDM.
- 7. We understand that you may cancel the selection process at any time and that you are neither bound to accept any Proposal that you may receive nor to select the agency, without incurring any liability to the Bidders
- 8. We declare that we are not associated or affiliated to any other Bidder applying for Selection under this RFP.
- 9. We declare that we are not a member of any other Consortium/JV applying for selection hereunder.
- 10. We certify that we or any of our affiliates have not been convicted by a court of law or indicted or adverse orders passed by a regulatory authority which would cast a doubt on our ability to undertake the Project or which relates to a grave offence that outrages the moral sense of the community.
- 11. We further certify that in regard to matters relating to security and integrity of the country, we have not been charge-sheeted by any Agency of the Government or convicted by a court of law for any offence committed by us or by any of our affiliates. We further certify that we have not been barred by the Central Government, any State Government, a statutory body or any public sector undertaking, as the case may be, from participating in any project or bid, and that any such bar, if any, does not subsist as on the date of this RFP.
- 12. We further certify that no investigation by a regulatory authority is pending either against us or against our affiliates or against our CEO or any of our Directors/ Managers/ employees.
- 13. We hereby irrevocably waive any right or remedy which we may have at any stage at law or howsoever otherwise arising to challenge or question any decision taken by Client in connection with the selection of PR agency or in connection with the selection process itself in respect of the above mentioned Project
- 14. We agree and understand that the proposal is subject to the provisions of the RFP document. In no case, shall we have any claim or right of whatsoever nature if the Project is not awarded to us or our proposal is not opened or rejected.
- 15. We undertake that our Proposal shall be valid and remain binding upon us till the bid validity period.
- 16. We agree and undertake to abide by all the terms and conditions of the RFP Document.
- 17. Our Proposal is binding upon us and subject to any modifications resulting from the Contract negotiations.
- 18. We undertake, if our Proposal is accepted and the Contract is signed, to initiate the Services related to the assignment no later than the period mentioned in the RFP.

We remain,	
Yours sincerely,	
Authorized Signature {In full and initials}:	
Name and Title of Signatory:	
Name of Bidder:	
In the capacity of:	
Address:	
Contact information (phone and e-mail):	

Technical Proposal – Standard Forms (should be scanned and uploaded)

5.2 FORM TECH-1

Bidder's Organization and Experience

Form TECH-1: a brief description of the Bidder's organization and an outline of the recent experience of the Bidder that is most relevant to the assignment. The outline should indicate the names of the Bidder's Key Experts who participated, the duration of the assignment, the contract amount, and the Bidder's role/involvement

A. Bidder's Organization

- 1. Provide here a brief description of the background and of Company
- 2. Include organizational chart, a list of Board of Directors, and beneficial ownership

B. Bidder's Experience

List only previous similar assignments successfully completed/ on-going in the last 3 years as specified under Technical Evaluation criterion broadly in following categories:

Format for Experience is as follows:

Duration	Assignment name/&	Name of	Approx. Contract	Role on the
	brief description of main deliverables/outputs	Client & Address	value (in Rs equivalent)/ Amount paid to your firm	Assignment
{e.g., Jan.2016– Apr.2019} {e.g., Jan- May 2018}	do	Ministry of country} {e.g., municipality of , country}	Amount in Crore.	{e.g., Lead partner in a JV A&B&C} {e.g., sole Technical Consultant}

5.3 FORM TECH-2

Description of Approach, Methodology and Work Plan (Not more than 05 A4 size page)

Form TECH-2: a description of the approach, methodology and work plan for performing the assignment.

Suggested structure of your Technical Proposal:- (Please refer Technical Evaluation Table)

- a) Organization past work experience,
- b) Overall Organization strength and its presence
- c) Description of the Technical Approach and Methodology
- d) Detailed Work Plan for Performing the Assignment

Technical Approach and Methodology. {Please explain your understanding of the objectives of the assignment, the technical approach and the methodology you would adopt for implementing the tasks to deliver the expected output(s) and the degree of detail of such output, the approach for mobilizing the proposed experts named in the bid, the approach for engaging as Bidder and prepared MIS design.

Detailed Work Plan. {Please outline the plan for the implementation of the main activities/tasks of the assignment – including mobilizing of proposed experts named in the bid, the content and duration of each activity, phasing and interrelations (including interim approvals by the Client), and tentative delivery dates of the reports.

The proposed work plan should be consistent with the technical approach and methodology, showing your understanding and ability to translate them into a feasible working plan. A list of the final documents (including reports) to be delivered as final output(s). The work plan should be consistent with the Work Schedule.

Organization and Staffing.

Please describe the structure and composition of your team, including the list of the Key Experts – Clearly reflecting the experts committed right from the start date.

5.4 FORM TECH-3:

TECH-3 Important Information and Details

S.N.	Particulars	Details
1	Name of the Organization:	
1	Name of the Organization.	
2	Name and Designation of the Contact Person	
	C	
	A 11	
3	Address and Contact Details (E-Mail and Mobile No.) of	
	the Contact Person	
4	Corporate website URL.	
	r	
<u> </u>	Y 10 (7)	
5	Legal Status (Type of Organization)	
6	Address of Head Office:	
7	In a superior / Desistantian etales of the Assuran	Calarit In a granting Cartiff and D. M.
7	Incorporation/ Registration status of the Agency	Submit Incorporation Certificate Page No. at
		which enclosed:
8	Date of Incorporation/ Registration	
0	D	
9	Power of Attorney/ Board Resolution in the name of the	Page No. at which enclosed:
	Authorized signatory	
10	Proposal Submission Letter (Refer 5.1)	Page Noto
	·	
11	TECH 1 (Defen 5.2)	Daga No.
11	TECH-1 (Refer 5.2)	Page Noto

12	TECH-2 (Refer 5.3)	Page Noto
13	The Agency must have earned a fee from Outdoor advertisement at least of Rs. 7 crore (Rupees Seven	FY 2020-21://- FY 2021-22://-
	Crore Only) during the three previous financial	FY 2022-23://
	years i.e FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22 & FY 2022-23.	Copy of Audited Profit & Loss Statement and Balance sheet for FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22
	C 1 1 2022 25.	& FY 2022-23.
		A Certificate from chartered accountant
		certifying that the Bidder has a fee from
		Outdoor advertisement at least of Rs. 7
		crore (Rupees Seven Crore Only) during
		the three previous financial years for FY
		2020-21, FY 2021-22
		& FY 2022-23.
14	The Agency should have Net Profit and positive Net	Copy of Audited Profit & Loss Statement and
	Worth during previous three Financial Years i.e FY	Balance sheet for FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22
	2020-21, FY 2021-22 & FY 2022-23.	& FY 2022-23. A Certificate from chartered accountant
		certifying that the Bidder has a Net Profit
		and positive Net Worth during previous
		three Financial Years for FY 2020-21, FY
		2021-22& FY 2022-23.
		2021 22& 1 1 2022 25.
15	PAN Number	Page No. at which enclosed:
16	GSTIN Number	Page No. at which enclosed:
17	A Notarized Affidavit stating that the Company has not	Page No. at which Affidavit has been enclosed:
	been blacklisted by any Central / State Government / Public Sector	_
18	The Agency should have worked with at least two	Prior Experience Certificates/ Letter of Award/
	Govt Depts./ PSU/ Govt clients during last three	Agreement etc. in support for the same
	Financial Years (i. FY 2020-21, FY 2021-22	
	& FY 2022-23.) for Similar Work with satisfactory	(Page No. From to at which
	performance.	enclosed)
	TECH-4 (Refer 5.4) CA Certificate	Page No
19		

5.4 FORM TECH-4 (CA Certificate)

CA CERTIFICATE

FINANCIAL YEAR	TOTAL TURNOVER IN INDIA (IN Rs.)	TURNOVER FROM (Outdoor advertisement)	NET PROFIT	NET WORTH
2020-21				
2021-22				
2022-23				

CERTIFICATION FROM BIDDER'S CHARTERED ACCOUNTANT: I HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THE INFORMATION PROVIDED ABOVE HAS BEEN VERIFIED BY ME FROM THE AVAILABLE RECORDS, AND I CERTIFY IT TO BE TRUE AND ACCURATE. THE BIDDER MUST PRODUCE THE SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS IF AND WHEN REQUIRED BY BSDM.

NAME AND SIGNATURE OF BIDDER'S CHARTERED ACCOUNTAN	Name	AND SIGNATU	RE OF RIDDER'	S CHARTERED	ACCOUNTAN
----------------------------------------------------	------	-------------	---------------	-------------	-----------

NAME:

MEMBERSHIP NO:

FIRM NAME:

CONTACT DETAILS

NOTE:

1. BIDDER SHOULD PROVIDE THE TURNOVER BASED ON ITS OWN FINANCIAL STATEMENT. ANNUAL TURNOVER OF THE BIDDER'S PARENT COMPANY OR ITS SUBSIDIARY OR ANY ASSOCIATE COMPANY WILL NOT BE CONSIDERED FOR COMPUTATION OF THE TURNOVER OF THE BIDDER.

5.5 Annexure-I (AFFIDAVIT)

(Affidavit on non-judicial stamp paper of Rs. 100/- by Authorized Representative of the applicant with his / her dated signature and enterprise seal)

1.	I/We do hereby certify that all the statements made in our bids in response to the RFP Reference No
	attachments are true, correct and complete. I / we, am / are well aware of the fact that furnishing of any false information / fabricated document would lead to rejection of my bid at any stage besides liabilities towards prosecution under appropriate law.
2.	I/We, on behalf of
	of ineligibility for corrupt and fraudulent practises or for any other reason, whatsoever and has not been blacklisted / debarred by the Government of India or any of its agencies, including public enterprises and or by any State
2	Government or any of its agencies.
3.	I/We on behalf of
Sig Na De Da	r and on behalf of: gnature: me: signation: te: rganization Seal)

5.6 Annexure-II (POA)

(Power of Attorney in favour of Authorized Representative)

(Note: To be executed on a non-judicial stamp paper of Rs. 100/- or more or on Company Letter Head certified by the Board of Directors)

Know all m	•	•									
			_			egistered		e do hereb	y irrev	ocably	constitute,
nominate,	appo		and		thorize		Mr/		Ms		(name)
•••••						son		U		/ w	ife of
						and	p	resently	1	residing	at
					who is pr	esently e	mploye	ed with us	s and h	olding t	he position
of				•	-				•		
and on our beh	alf, all sucl					•		on, as are	necess	sary or	required in
connection v	with or	incident	al to	submissio	n of	our	Bid	for	the	RFP	Reference
No											
matters before t affidavits, under	The attorney is fully authorized for providing information/ responses to the tendering authority, representing us in all matters before the tendering authority including negotiations with the tendering authority, signing and execution of all affidavits, undertakings and agreements consequent to acceptance of our bid, and generally dealing with the tendering authority in all matters in connection with or relating to or arising out of our bid for the said tender.										
AND we hereby agree to ratify and confirm and do hereby ratify and confirm all acts, deeds and things done or caused to be done by our said Attorney pursuant to and in exercise of the powers conferred by this Power of Attorney and that all acts, deeds and things done by our said Attorney in exercise of the powers hereby conferred shall and shall always be deemed to have been done by us.											
IN WITNESS WHEREOF WE,											
For;											
{Signature, nam	ie, designati	ion and add	ess}								
Accepted											
(Signature)	••••••	•••••	•								
(Name, Title and	d Address c	of the Attorn	ey)								
Witnesses: 1. 2.											